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         CenterPoint Energy, Inc. ("CenterPoint" or the "Company") and its 
Subsidiaries (together, the "Applicants" or the "CenterPoint System") hereby 
request the Commission issue a supplemental order making certain findings, as 
described below, in respect of the sale or other disposition of the canal owned 
by CenterPoint Energy MRT Services Company ("MRT Services"). 
 
ITEM 1. DESCRIPTION OF PROPOSED TRANSACTION 
 
A. Background 
 
         MRT Services was formed to hold a canal that had been acquired in 
connection with certain generation projects undertaken by CenterPoint's former 
nonregulated subsidiary. The Commission's order dated June 30, 2003 (HCAR 26792) 
directed CenterPoint to divest the canal by June 30, 2006. The Commission's 
order found that: "The divestiture is appropriate to effectuate the provisions 
of section 11(b) of the [Public Utility Holding Company Act of 1935]." The order 
further noted that CenterPoint had requested the Commission to issue a 
supplemental order making the necessary findings to enable CenterPoint to obtain 
the tax treatment provided by Section 1081 of the Internal Revenue Code of 1986, 
as amended (the "Code"), in connection with the ordered disposition. At 
CenterPoint's request, the Commission reserved jurisdiction over the request for 
a supplemental order, pending completion of the record. 
 
         CenterPoint Energy became a registered public utility holding company 
in September 2002, following a reorganization of Reliant Energy, Incorporated 
(REI). In that reorganization REI's unregulated businesses were separated from 
the regulated businesses which CenterPoint continues to own. Those unregulated 
businesses were distributed to CenterPoint's shareholders on September 30, 2002 
through the disposition by CenterPoint of the stock of Reliant Resources, Inc. 
which CenterPoint then owned. Prior to the separation of regulated and 
unregulated businesses, the management of REI's unregulated business activities 
was also responsible for the natural gas pipeline and marketing businesses that 
are now operated by CenterPoint. In 1998, REI's unregulated generation business 
acquired certain exempt wholesale generation facilities in California. At one of 
those EWG's, known as Ocean Vista Power Generation, L.L.C. (Ocean Vista), a 
canal supplies cooling water to the power plant. 
 
         On Monday, August 8, 2005, the Energy Policy Act of 2005 (H.R. 6, 109th 
Cong.) was signed by the President and became law, Pub.L. 109-58. Title XII of 
the Energy Policy Act is the Electricity Modernization Act of 2005 (the 
"Modernization Act"). Subtitle F of the Modernization Act, the Public Utility 
Holding Company Act of 2005 ("PUHCA 2005") repeals the Public Utility Holding 
Company Act of 1935 (the "Act"), effective six months after the date of 
enactment (the "Effective Date"). 
 
         Even if Applicants are unable to divest the canal before the Effective 
Date, an order approving Applicant's sale or other divestiture of the canal is 
nonetheless critical to establish a basis for relief under Section 1081 of the 
Code, in connection with the sale or other disposition described herein. Section 
1271(c) of the Energy Policy Act of 2005 expressly provides that: "Tax treatment 
under section 1081 of the [Code] as a result of transactions ordered in 
compliance with the [Act] shall not be affected in any manner due to the repeal 
of that Act and the enactment of the Public Utility Holding Company Act of 
2005." 
 



 
B. SUMMARY OF RELEVANT PROVISIONS OF THE INTERNAL REVENUE CODE 
 
         Code section 1081(b)(1) provides for the nonrecognition of gain or loss 
from a sale or exchange of property made in obedience to a Commission order.(1) 
However, gain will not be recognized only to the extent that it can be (and is) 
applied to reduce the basis of the transferor's remaining assets as provided in 
Code section 1082(a)(2). In the event that the transferor receives "nonexempt 
property" in the exchange,(2) Code section 1081(b)(2) mandates that gain be 
recognized unless, within 24 months of the exchange, the transferor uses the 
nonexempt property to acquire property other than nonexempt property or invests 
the nonexempt property in accordance with that paragraph, and an order of the 
Commission recites that such expenditure or investment is necessary or 
appropriate to the integration or simplification of the transferor's holding 
company system. 
 
         Code section 1081(d) provides for the nonrecognition of gain or loss 
from certain intercompany transactions between members of the same system group 
if such transactions are made in obedience to a Commission order. System group 
is defined in Code section 1083(d) to include, as a general matter, corporations 
connected by common ownership with at least 90 percent of each class of stock of 
the corporations owned by other members of the system group. 
 
- ---------- 
(1) Section 1081 of the Internal Revenue Code generally provides that no gain 
shall be recognized on a transfer of property by a company in a registered 
holding company system where, among other things: 
 
         (1) the order of the Securities and Exchange Commission in obedience to 
         which such exchange, expenditure, investment, distribution, or sale was 
         made recites that such exchange, expenditure, investment, distribution, 
         or sale is necessary or appropriate to effectuate the provisions of 
         section 11(b) of the Public Utility Holding Company Act of 1935, 
 
         (2) such order specifies and itemizes the stock and securities and 
         other property which are ordered to be acquired, transferred, received, 
         or sold on such exchange, acquisition, expenditure, distribution, or 
         sale, and, in the case of an investment, the investment to be made, and 
 
         (3) such exchange, acquisition, expenditure, investment, distribution, 
         or sale was made in obedience to such order, and was completed within 
         the time prescribed therefor. 
 
26 U.S.C. Section 1081(f). 
 
(2) The term "nonexempt property" is defined in Code section 1083(e) to include, 
among other things, cash and indebtedness of the transferor that is cancelled or 
assumed by the purchaser in the exchange. 
 
 
                                       2 



 
C. SECTION 1081 RECITALS 
 
         It is requested that the order of the Commission on this Application: 
(i) recite that the sale or other disposition of the canal is necessary or 
appropriate to the integration or simplification of the CenterPoint holding 
company system and to effectuate the provisions of section 11(b) of the Act; and 
(ii) require Applicants to take appropriate actions to complete the sale or 
other disposition of the canal by June 30, 2006, as required in order to comply 
with the Commission's order dated June 30, 2003. 
 
         In particular, the Applicants request that the Commission include the 
following in its order: 
 
         The sale or other disposition of the canal by June 30, 2006 is found to 
         be necessary or appropriate to the integration or simplification of the 
         CenterPoint holding company system and to effectuate the provisions of 
         section 11(b) of the Act; 
 
         to the extent that Applicants receive "nonexempt property" in the sale 
         or other disposition of the canal, Applicants shall, within 24 months 
         of the sale or other disposition, cause such "nonexempt property" to be 
         expended for property other than "nonexempt property" or to be invested 
         as a contribution to the capital, or as paid-in surplus, of another 
         corporation in accordance with section 1081(b)(2) of the Code; 
 
         and any such expenditure or investment of "nonexempt property" by 
         Applicant received in the sale or other disposition of the canal is 
         necessary or appropriate to the integration or simplification of the 
         CenterPoint holding company system. 
 
ITEM 2. FEES, COMMISSIONS AND EXPENSES. 
 
         The fees, commissions and expenses paid or incurred or to be incurred 
in connection with this Application are estimated to be $2,000. 
 
ITEM 3. APPLICABLE STATUTORY PROVISIONS. 
 
A. Applicable Provisions 
 
         Section 11(b) of the Act is considered applicable to the proposed 
transactions. To the extent that the proposed transactions are considered by the 
Commission to require authorizations, exemption or approval under any section of 
the Act or the rules and regulations thereunder other than those set forth 
above, request for such authorization, exemption or approval is hereby made. 
 
B. RULE 54 ANALYSIS. 
 
         The proposed transaction is subject to Rule 54 under the Act, which 
refers to Rule 53. Rule 54 under the Act provides that in determining whether to 
approve certain transactions 
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other than those involving EWGs or foreign utility companies ("FUCOs"), as 
defined in the Act, the Commission will not consider the effect of the 
capitalization or earnings of any Subsidiary which is an EWG or FUCO if Rule 
53(a), (b) and (c) under the Act are satisfied. 
 
         CenterPoint has no investments in FUCOs. It previously held an EWG 
investment in Texas Genco, LP, which was qualified as an EWG, through an 
indirect subsidiary company, Texas Genco Holdings, Inc. ("Texas Genco"). The 
investment in Texas Genco, LP was CenterPoint's only EWG investment. On April 
13, 2005, CenterPoint completed the two step sale of its investment in Texas 
Genco, and thus no longer has an investment in an EWG or a FUCO. 
 
         CenterPoint had negative retained earnings as of September 30, 2005, 
and so is not in compliance with Rule 53(a)(1). CenterPoint complies with, and 
will continue to comply with, the record-keeping requirements of Rule 53(a)(2) 
under the Act, the limitation under Rule 53(a)(3) under the Act on the use of 
domestic public-utility company personnel to render services to EWGs and FUCOs, 
and the requirements of Rule 53(a)(4) under the Act concerning the submission of 
copies of certain filings under the Act to retail regulatory commissions. 
Further, none of the circumstances described in Rule 53(b) under the Act has 
occurred or is continuing. Rule 53(c) under the Act is by its terms inapplicable 
to the transactions proposed herein that do not involve the issue and sale of 
securities (including guarantees) to finance an acquisition of an EWG or FUCO. 
 
ITEM 4. REGULATORY APPROVAL. 
 
         No state or federal commission other than the Commission has 
jurisdiction with respect to any of the proposed transactions described in this 
Application-Declaration. 
 
ITEM 5. PROCEDURE. 
 
         The Applicants request that the Commission's order be issued as soon as 
possible, and that there should not be a 30-day waiting period between issuance 
of the Commission's order and the date on which the order is to become 
effective. The Applicants hereby waive a recommended decision by a hearing 
officer or any other responsible officer of the Commission and consent that the 
Division of Investment Management may assist in the preparation of the 
Commission's decision and/or order, unless the Division opposes the matters 
proposed herein. 
 
ITEM 6. EXHIBITS AND FINANCIAL STATEMENTS. 
 
A. Exhibits. 
 
B. Financial Statements. 
 
ITEM 7. INFORMATION AS TO ENVIRONMENTAL EFFECTS 
 
         The proposed transaction involves neither a "major federal action" nor 
"significantly affects the quality of the human environment" as those terms are 
used in Section 
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102(2)(C) of the National Environmental Policy Act, 42 U.S.C. Sec. 4321 et seq. 
No federal agency is preparing an environmental impact statement with respect to 
this matter. 
 
SIGNATURE 
 
         Pursuant to the requirements of the Public Utility Holding Company Act 
of 1935, as amended, the Applicants have duly caused this 
Application/Declaration to be signed on their behalf by the undersigned 
thereunto duly authorized. 
 
Date:  February 7, 2006 
 
CENTERPOINT ENERGY, INC. 
and its Subsidiaries 
 
By: /s/ Rufus S. Scott 
    --------------------------- 
    Rufus S. Scott 
    Vice President, Deputy General Counsel and Assistant Corporate Secretary 
    CenterPoint Energy, Inc. 
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